Minutes of the September 5, 2012 Meeting of the Executive Committee of the Glens Falls-Saratoga Chapter of Adirondack Mountain Club, Inc., held at Queensbury, New York, at Carl R’s Restaurant
Present: Jacki Bave, John Caffry, Maureen Coutant, Pat Desbiens, Tom Ellis, Jill Gruben, Madeline Patterson, George Sammons, Jim Schneider, Jen Shepherd, and Gretchen Steen.  Also present: Bill Bechtel, Kathi Noble, and Tim Noble.
Chair Maureen Coutant opened the meeting at 7:05 p.m.
The minutes of the June 6, 2012 meeting were approved unanimously on a motion by Pat Desbiens, seconded by Tom Ellis. 
Due to the absence of the Treasurer, there was no Treasurer’s Report.
Jill Gruben proposed that the Chapter to donate an admission to the ADK Winter Mountaineering School to Saratoga PLAN’s fundraiser auction.  Someone from S-PLAN approached the Club with this idea, and the Club referred them to the Chapter. The pro arguments included that S-PLAN is a group that the Chapter already supports, due to its preserves and trails that the Chapter uses, and that the money would really all go to ADK anyway.  The con arguments included that this is not an ADK event, the possible precedent that could lead to a lot more requests for such gifts, and that this is a lot more than the Chapter gives to other groups.  The Chapter has $200 left in this year’s special donations budget.  John Caffry made a motion to deny the request, which was seconded by Pat Desbiens.  The motion failed on a vote of 3 to 6, with 2 abstentions.  Jill Gruben made a motion to contribute up to $200 towards this, with the requestor from S-PLAN contributing the rest of the cost ($350 - $405).  The motion was seconded by Tom Ellis and passed on a vote of 6 to 5.  It was agreed that the Chapter will ask if ADK membership and education info can be made available at the event. [Maddie Patterson arrived during the discussion, prior to the votes.]  
John Caffry explained the advice about voting that he had given to Mo when this issue came up over the summer.  The by-laws have no hard and fast rules about what requires a vote of the Ex Comm and what can be done without a vote, so it is best to look at past practices for guidance.  In this case, routine spending from the approved budget does not require a vote, but the special donations are always voted on by the Ex Comm.  Therefore, John had recommended that a vote should be held.  Between meetings, there are two ways to do business.  One would be for a special meeting to be held, even if it is done by conference call.  The other is action without a meeting by unanimous written consent, including by e-mail.  However, a contested vote can not be done by e-mail, unless it is a unanimous decision.  
Mo gave the Chapter Chair’s Report.  Recent former ADK President Curt Miller died over the summer, as did Helen Ringlee, the wife of former President Bob Ringlee.  The Club is looking for a chapter to host the 2013 Fall Outing.  Nobody on the Committee expressed any interest in doing this. 
Mo reported that the notices for the Annual Dinner have gone out in the mail, and volunteers are needed for a few tasks.  She invited committee chairs to give reports at the dinner.  There are still vacancies in the slate of nominees for Chapter offices.  John Caffry pointed out that if there are vacancies, the Ex Comm is authorized by the by-laws to fill them.  
Mo reported that the Ragnar Relay is coming up.  There was discussion, but no decision, on how to split the donation to the Chapter that the organizers will make for each volunteer that the Chapter provides.  Mo reported on her meeting with the planners of the Lake George west side trails project.  Their plan is to improve, add, and link trails.

Jim Schneider reported that there has been little action on the updated Views From On High book, because the Club’s Publications Department is focused on the updated Forest Preserve guidebook series right now.

Mo reported for the Education Committee, in the absence of Chair Linda Ranado. She said that Linda got a thank you letter from one of the Pack Forest campership recipients and that she will soon start work on next year’s camperships.  
Mo reported for the YMG, in the absence of Chair Jonathan Lane.  The YMG Facebook page has 80 contacts and the Chapter’s has 97.
Publicity Chair Jen Shepherd reported that she is updating the contact list.

Conservation Chair Jacki Bave reported on the State’s purchase of 69,000 acres of former Finch Pruyn lands for the Adirondack Forest Preserve.

Wilderness Chair Jim Schneider reported very good news for the Pharaoh Lake Wilderness Area – the lean-to that burned down was replaced in June.  Two others have new roofs.  He would like to write a letter to DEC supporting continuing the work of the Assistant Forest Ranger and the SCA summer steward program in the Wilderness.  He would also like to find a way for the Chapter to provide volunteers to supplement their work in educating users.  DEC told him that this would have to fit into its work plan.
Newsletter Chair Jill Gruben reported that due to a schedule conflict, she had to move up the next newsletter deadline by 10 days, to September 21st.

Website Chair George Sammons reported that he is making further refinements to the Ex Comm section of the website and e-mail system.  Mo requested that the Ex Comm members submit information to their spots on the Ex Comm section.

Outings Co-Chair Maddie Patterson asked what a leader should do if they forget the liability waiver form.  Mo said that it happens occasionally and it was not a big problem.  Maddie also reported on an inquiry from the Clifton Park YMCA about doing joint trips.  Mo said that the Chapter had discussed this previously, and that their group is too big for the Chapter’s trips.  She recommended that Linda Ranado, Education Chair, work with them.
Mo reported for the Programs Committee, in the absence of Chair Sarah King, and updated the Ex Comm on the planned programs.

Tom Ellis, Trails Chair, reported on DEC’s plans for the Essex Chain Lakes, in the Finch Pruyn lands that it is purchasing.


Membership Chair Pat Desbiens reported that net membership was + 5 in May, -8 in June and -1 in July.  The Chapter is +7 households and +140 total members ahead of the Albany Chapter.  The EMS Club Days are coming up in October – she and other volunteers will cover this.

Kathi Noble and Tim Noble reported that there were several Firetower Challenge completers over the summer.

On a motion by Tom Ellis, the meeting was adjourned at 8:33 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

John Caffry, Secretary

Next meeting – October 3, 7:00, at the Wesley in Saratoga.
